North Staffordshire Combined Healthcare

MEETING OF THE TRUST BOARD

MHS Trust

TO BE HELD IN PUBLIC ON THURSDAY 04 JUNE 2015,

10:00AM, BOARDROOM, LAWTON HOUSE, TRUST HEADQUARTERS,

BELLRINGER ROAD, TRENTHAM LAKES SOUTH,

STOKE ON TRENT, ST4 8HH

AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE Note
To NOTE any apologies for absence
2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST RELATING TO AGENDA ITEMS Note
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ANY OTHER BUSINESS | Note
4. MINUTES OF THE OPEN AGENDA - 30 APRIL 2015 Approve
To APPROVE the minutes of the meeting held on 30 April 2015 Enclosure 2
5. ACTION MONITORING SCHEDULE & MATTERS ARISING FROM THE Note
MINUTES Enclosure 3
To CONSIDER any matters arising from the minutes
6. CHAIR’S REPORT Note
To RECEIVE a verbal report from the Chair
7. CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT Note
To RECEIVE a report from the Chief Executive Enclosure 4

TO DELIVER HIGH QUALITY PERSON CENTRED MODELS OF CARE (Strategic Goal)

8.

SPOTLIGHT ON EXCELLENCE
To PRESENT the Spotlight on Excellence Team and Individual Awards to staff
To be introduced by the Chief Executive and presented by the Chair

Verbal

PRESENTATION FROM TRUST SUPPORT SERVICES TEAM
To RECEIVE an introduction to the team led by Mr. A Rogers, Director of Operations
and Mrs. A Melville, Support Services Supervisor

Verbal

10.

STAFF RETIREMENTS
To EXPRESS our gratitude and recognise staff who are retiring.
To be introduced and presented by the Chair

Verbal




11. | QUALITY COMMITTEE REPORT Assurance
To RECEIVE the Quality Committee assurance report from the meeting held on 19 Enclosure 5
May 2015 from Mr. P Sullivan, Chair of the Quality Committee

12. | NURSE STAFFING MONTHLY REPORT - April 2015 Assurance
To DISCUSS and APPROVE the assurance report on the planned versus actual staff | Enclosure 6
variances from Mr. M Dinwiddy, Interim Director of Nursing & Quality

TO BE ONE OF THE MOST EFFICIENT PROVIDERS (Strategic Goal)

To RECEIVE for assurance the Audit Committee report from the meeting held on the
02 June 2015 from Mr. D Rogers, Committee Chair

13. | FINANCE REPORT - Month 1 (2015/16) Assurance
To RECEIVE for discussion the month 1 financial position from Ms. A Harrison, Enclosure 7
Interim Director of Finance

14. | ASSURANCE REPORT FROM THE FINANCE & PERFORMANCE Assurance
COMMITTEE CHAIR Enclosure 8
To RECEIVE the Finance & Performance Committee Assurance report from the
Committee Chair, Mr. T Gadsby from the meeting held on 28 May 2015

15. | 2014/15 ANNUAL ACCOUNTS Approval

« To formally adopt the Annual Accounts Enclosure 9

« To agree the Management Representation Letter To follow post

+ To agree the Annual Governance Statement Audit

+« To note the ISA 260 Committee
meeting

16. | 2015/16 OPERATING PLAN Approval
To formally adopt the 2015/16 Operating Plan, presented by Mrs. C Donovan, Chief Enclosure 10
Executive

17. | PERFORMANCE AND QUALITY MANAGEMENT FRAMEWORK REPORT | Assurance
(PQMF) — Month 1 Enclosure 11
To RECEIVE the month 1 Performance Report from Ms. A Harrison, Interim Director
of Finance

18. | SELF CERTIFICATIONS FOR THE NHS TRUST DEVELOPMENT AGENCY | Assurance
To APPROVE the Self Certifications for the TDA from Ms. A Harrison, Interim Enclosure 12
Director of Finance

19. | ASSURANCE REPORT FROM THE AUDIT COMMITTEE Approve

Enclosure 13
To follow post
Audit
Committee
meeting

TO BE ADYNAMIC ORGANISATION DRIVEN BY INNOVATION (Strategic Goal)

20.

PEOPLE AND CULTURE DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
To RECEIVE the People and Culture Development Committee assurance report from
the meeting held on the 18 May 2015 meeting from Mr. P. Sullivan, Vice Chair

Assurance
Enclosure 14
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21. | UPATE OF THE ASTON TEAM LEADER PROGRAMME - MAY 2015 Assurance
To RECEIVE an update of the Aston Team Leader Programme from Mr P. Draycott, | Enclosure 15
Director of Leadership and Workforce

22. | To DISCUSS any Other Business

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

23. | To ANSWER questions from the public on items listed on the agenda -

DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING

The next public meeting of the North Staffordshire Combined Healthcare Trust Board
will be held on Thursday 04 June 2015 at 10:00am.

24. | MOTION TO EXCLUDE THE PUBLIC

To APPROVE the resolution that representatives of the press and other members of
the public be excluded from the remainder of this meeting, having regard to the
confidential nature of the business to be transacted, publicity on which would be
prejudicial to the public interest” (Section 1(2) Public Bodies (Admissions to
Meetings) Act 1960)

THE REMAINDER OF THE MEETING WILL BE IN PRIVATE

A meeting of the North Staffordshire Combined Healthcare NHS Trust will take place in private at
1:00pm, in the Boardroom, Trust Headquarters.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST Note
DECLARATIONS OF ANY OTHER BUSINESS Note
SERIOUS INCIDENTS Assurance
CEO UPDATE Note
LEADERSHIP & WORKFORCE UPDATE Note
INTEGRATED BUSINESS PLAN, LONG TERM FINANCIAL MODEL AND BUSINESS CASES Approval
ANY OTHER BUSINESS




Enclosure

North Staffordshire Combined Healthcare

TRUST BOARD

HHS Trun

Minutes of the open section of the North Staffordshire Combined
Healthcare NHS Trust Board meeting held on Thursday, 30 April
At 10:00am in the Boardroom, Trust Headquarters, Lawton House
Bellringer Road, Trentham, Stoke on Trent, ST4 8HH

Present:
Chairman:

Directors:

Dr B Adeyemo
Medical Director

Ms A Harrison
Interim Director of Finance

Mr A Hughes

Interim Director of Strategy and Development

Mr T Gadsby

Non-Executive Director

In attendance:

Mrs S Storey
Trust Board Secretary/Head of Legal and
Corporate Affairs

Mrs A Roberts

Head of Communications

Members of the public:
Hilda Johnson - North Staffs User Group
Karen Carter — JANSEN

Mr K Jarrold

Chairman

Mrs C Donovan
Chief Executive

Mr P Sullivan
Non-Executive Director

Mr P Draycott
Director of Leadership &Workforce

MrM Dinwiddy

Interim Director of Nursing and
Quality

Mrs J Scotcher

Executive PA

Team Spotlight:

Priority Referral Team — Children
and Young People’s Directorate
Sue Wheatcroft

Dr J Barton

The meeting commenced at 10:00am.

Mr D Rogers

Non-Executive Director

Ms B Johnson
Non-Executive Director

Dr K Tattum
GP Associate member

Mr A Rogers

Director of Operations

Ms J Harvey
UNISON

Individual spotlight
Dr Christine Leaman — Consultant
Psychiatrist

Jackie Clowes — Matron, AMH Inpatient
Services

Julie Elden- Team Manager, Criminal
Justice Mental Health Team

01/2015 Apologies for Absence Action
Apologies were received from Mr O’Hagan

02/2015 Declaration of Interest relating to agenda items
There were no declarations of interest relating to agenda items.




03/2015

Declarations of interest relating to any other business

There were no declarations of interest.

04/2015

Minutes of the Open Agenda —26 March2015

The minutes of the open session of the meeting held on 26
March 2015 were approved as a correct record, with the
exception of ;

Under Performance and Quality Management Framework
Report (PQMF) Month 11, page 19 - Dr Adeyemo
commented that in respect of the Early Intervention metric,
the patients were being seen within two weeks, it was the
other aspects of guidance that we need to improve on.

Under Staff Survey 2014 — Detailed Analysis and Action
Proposal, page 22, third paragraph, ‘skewered’ is incorrect
this should ready skewed.

Under ‘Any other Business,’” page 23, Mrs Johnson noted
that Stoke commissioners have withdrawn funding for
advocacy for ‘informal’ patients only.

05/2015

Matters arising

The Board reviewed the action monitoring schedule and agreed
the following:-

451/2015 - Safe Staffing Monthly report — Mrs Donovan
requested that for the next Trust Board, the Community
Teams be included in respect of the level of vacancies.
Mr A Rogers noted that there are some recognisable
caseload tools which we are giving priority to and Mr
Dinwiddy confirmed ‘Caseloads’ are one of the 6 big ticket
items.

Mr Dinwiddy confirmed that there would be more
community data visible in these reports going forward
and this was a big ticket item in terms of reviewing
Caseloads.

452/2015 - Risk Management Committee Summary —
11 March 2015 — Mr Sullivan raised the discussion held at
the Risk Management Committee regarding an incident
with a gentleman form South London, this has further
been discussed at the Quality Committee and was there a
report available yet? Mr A Rogers confirmed that a joint
meeting with the police was being completed.

A report will be presented to the Quality Committee in
May 2015 and will subsequently be reported to the




Trust Board in June 2015.
- Remove from schedule

Staff Survey 2014 — Mr Draycott stated that a further
update to come in next month’s May/June.
On today’s agenda — remove from schedule

06/2015

Chair’s Report

This month, the first month of our new financial year 2015/16
and just a week before the election, the Chair noted that he
wanted to share two articles. Brought together he believes that
the articles have a powerful message for us and for our country.

The first article is a survey published by the Observer on the 19"
of April. The headline is Britain Uncovered — the state of our
nation and it reports on a major survey of public opinion and
attitudes.

The two points that he wanted to highlight concerned the NHS.

First 95% of people said that it was important to them that free
healthcare remains available to all throughout the NHS — 78%
said that it was very important.

Second 65% of people said that they had a high level of trust in
the NHS. This was the highest level of trust in any institution.
The next most trusted were the universities 51%, the monarchy
49% and the police 46%.

As he reflected on these figures he reminded himself what a
privilege it has been to spend 46 years of his life in our country’s
most trusted institution which is founded on a principle which
has overwhelming public support.

The second is a guest blog prepared by Phillippa Hentsch the
Chief Policy Advisor for funding and resources at NHS
Providers, the organisation that represents NHS Trusts. The
Chair thanked Annie Roberts for bringing it to his attention.
Phillippa sets out, in stark terms, the scale of the challenge
faced by the next government. Here are some of the main
points;

e The NHS has been required to absorb the shock of
moving from 14 years of average real terms increases of
5.6% to the past four years of 0.8% increases




o 54% of all Trusts and 76% of acute trusts are in deficit.
The total deficit at the end of March is likely to have been
£850m

e 2015/16 is the most challenging year in recent NHS
history the projected deficit is £2 to £2.5 billion.

If we bring these two articles together there is a very important
task for whoever forms the next government and that is to talk
honestly to the British people about how we sustain and properly
fund the country’s most trusted institution which is founded on a
principle that has overwhelming public support.

Received

07/2015

Chief Executive’s Report

Mrs Donovan, Chief Executive, presented this report which
provides an update on the activities undertaken since the last
meeting in March 2015 and draws the Board’s attention to any
other issues of significance or interest.

Pass it On Event

The Pass it on Event was excellent and celebrated the 15 staff
led teams involved with the Listening Into Action programme.
The headlines for success were;

e The Access Team which is now a 24/7 service with a
dedicated GP line set up which has had very positive
feedback.

e Introducing a more streamlined and speedier recruitment
process for new employees of the Trust.

e We are continuing to strengthen how we learn lessons
from complaints.

e Work is ongoing with improving technology and what can
be invested with the HIT squad. Work with services users
around 136 suite.

¢ Involving North Staffordshire’s Young Person’s Council in
the design of a poster raising awareness of attend (DNA)
appointments.

o Every GP now has a named Consultant within the Trust’s
Community Mental Health Teams.




CQC Quality Assurance

There has been an announcement of our CQC inspection which
is 7 — 11 September 2015. As part of its quality assurance
programme and to ensure a more robust approach in line with
the CQC’s fundamental standards, a Quality Assurance
Programme Board has been established. In addition, a six big
ticket programme has been established which will be led as part
of the Listening into Action programme. Each area is sponsored
by an Executive Director with a person responsible to ensure
delivery using a structured project approach.

e Improving Staff Supervision
e Caseload management systems

e Reducing ligatures and improving safety in inpatient
environments

e Strengthen our transition between services
e Improving our bed management systems

e Mental Health Act and record keeping

Aims Accreditation

The Trust’s rehabilitation and recovery units; Summers View in
Tunstall and Florence House at the Sutherland Centre, have
been recognised with a National accreditation for inpatient
services.

Aston Team Development CQUIN

The Trust has agreed with commissioners that this will be a
CQUIN. It was also noted that 84% of teams have
demonstrated an improvement and we are continuing to embed
this development.

Business Strategy and Development

The Trust has submitted the draft One Year Business Plan to
the NHS Trust Development Authority. The final plan will be
submitted in May 2015.

2015/16 Contract

The Trust has been negotiating with Stoke and North Staffs
CCGs around funding and we have now signed the contract and
had additional funding of £1m. The main priority to invest in is
increased staffing and a targeted recruitment process,
particularly for inpatient areas is underway.




Appointments

Agreement has been made to work with Stoke-on-Trent City
Council to develop a joint management structure across the
Council and Trust Learning Disability services. Amanda Lovatt,
Strategic Manager for Learning Disability Services at the council
and Dr Matt Johnson, LD Clinical Director, are currently working
through the detail of when and how this new exciting partnership
will begin.

Mr Steve Blaise has been appointed to the post of Deputy
Director of Finance.

Ms Lesley Whittaker has taken up the post up of Interim
Complaints Manager

Health Education West Midlands’ Mental Health Institute
Mrs Donovan confirmed that she has been appointed to Chair
the Health Education West Midlands’ Mental Health Institute
Local Education and Training Council (LETC) following the
current Chair’s retirement.

Focus on Nutrition and Hydration

There was a National Awareness Campaign supported by the
Trust at the end of March. The Trust’'s commitment to providing
high quality nutrition and hydration to those using its services
was reflected in its most recent Patient Led Assessment Care
Environment (PLACE) report; the Trust recorded 97.12% score,
which is above the national average.

Change of name of Section 136 Suite at Harplands to Place
of Safety
This has already been mentioned previously.

Car Parking at Harplands Hospital

In order to make best use of the car parking facilities at the
Harplands we are introducing an Automatic Number Plate
Recognition camera on site.  There will be prominent signage
around the place making it clear that unauthorised parking will
be subject to a parking notice, there will be an appeals system in
place to address any concerns.

Healthcare People Management Association Awards
We have been shortlisted in two categories ;
1. Contribution for organisational change

2. Team based working category




Reach Awards

The Trust’s Annual Recognising Excellence and Achievement in
Combined Healthcare (REACH) Awards will be held on
Wednesday, 9 September 2015.

National updates
¢ An updated Health and Social Care Act has now become
law from 1 April 2015, Andy Oakes to come to June Trust
Board to present changes and what this means to the
Trust

e Building the NHS Five Year forward view — this is the
Business Plan from NHS England and will be discussed
in the closed session

The Chair thanked Mrs Donovan for her updates and in
particular commented on the good news for the Trust that the
she is taking on the Chairing of the Health Education West
Midlands Mental Health Institute, Local Education and Training
Council (LETC).

Received

08/2015

Spotlight Awards - April 2015

Individual Spotlight Award
Dr Christine Leaman — Consultant Psychiatrist, Ward 3
AMH In Patient Directorate

Christine has worked on Ward 3 for the last two years, and has
found working with women with complex mental health needs
challenging and rewarding. Her approach to mental health
issues is holistic, with a compassionate interest in the
psychological and interpersonal aspects of patients, as well as
the biological and social.

On Ward 3, many women have suffered significant trauma in the
past, which impacts on their mental health and how they function
as patients, Christine has introduced clear care-planning, with
boundaries that are supportive for patients and for staff. She
encourages all members of the multidisciplinary team to
contribute to understanding the patients’ needs and strengths,
and to ensuring that admissions are purposeful and beneficial.

She has emphasised the importance of maintaining high
standards in all ‘routine’ ward activities, including physical health
care which has resulted in improved standards in this area. She
has encouraged team-working across the wards, introducing the




weekly joint handover, and the Senior Clinical Team meeting,
which includes an educational element.

Christine‘s work demonstrates a very strong link with the Trust
value of “working together for better lives”. She has led the multi-
disciplinary team through challenging times, and demonstrated
excellent capacity to improve the lives of many people,
especially those with challenging behaviours and personalities.
All this she has achieved with openness, integrity, dignity and
honesty.

The Chair noted how fortunate the Trust is to have Dr Leaman
working for us and also noted her excellent leadership and
chairmanship of the Senior Medical Team, who have embraced
the Aston Team Leadership.

Team Spotlight Award and Presentation
Priority Referral Team — Children _and Young People’s
Directorate

The Priority Referral Service provides emergency assessment
and care for children, young people and families during working
hours. The team work with young people presenting in crisis as
a result of mental health problems. This is challenging work and
requires a high level of skill and expertise. The team comprises
senior clinicians from across our Tier 3 Child and Adolescent
Mental Health Service from a variety of professional
backgrounds.

The team exemplify the Trusts values. All young people are
treated as individuals and the team work to agree personalised
care plans that reflect each young person and their family’s
needs. They often work in challenging circumstances and are
creative in delivering high quality care to young people who are
at times hard to reach and engage. They liaise with colleagues
to ensure continuity of care and also frequently liaise with
partner agencies to ensure holistic care packages. Open and
honest discussions with young people and their families about
risk are crucial to the assessment and management of those
presenting in crisis. All the team exceed expectations to ensure
the delivery of high quality care to children, young people and
their families.

It was noted that Andy Reid is part of the team but is not present
today due to personal circumstances.

The number of referrals to the Priority team were compare and
noted the increase since this time last year ;

Q4 last year 35

Q4 this year 73




Dr Tattum commented on the goodwill of staff working out of
hours and was this being monitored? Sue Wheatcroft confirmed
this is monitored and there is back up with a telephone system.
The new pathway has helped to review the data and put forward
what resources will be needed to be more proactive rather than
reactive.

Mr Hughes queried if we did not have Priority Referral service
what would happen? Dr Barton confirmed that the Paediatrician
would discharge and then refer into the community. CAMHS are
reviewing how we can support people at A&E level.

Mr Dinwiddy commented that it is very interesting around our
partnerships with local hospitals, especially in terms of skill
sharing and shadowing of staff. Dr Barton commented that
CAMHS have worked with the Acute hospital with regard to staff
training and support. Sue Wheatcroft also noted that
shadowing with a RAID worker and Priority Team worker is
carried out and vice versa. Mr Dinwiddy to discuss further
outside of the meeting.

Mr D Rogers noted the increase in demand and was this due to
incidents increasing or whether we were identifying people more
efficiently. This can also be overwhelming for staff. Sue
Wheatcroft confirmed discussions had been held with the Acute
hospital and there has been a significant increase. There is
evidence for this and the reasons. GP shadowing may also be
advantageous.

Mr A Rogers commented and empathised on the difficulties with
capacity in the team which only equates to 1 WTE in total, plus
capacity with Tier 4 beds. Clearly, there are some issues and
although we have the skills and expertise, there is further scope
for more resources into this service. Dr Barton stated that the
new pathway is being utilised, but sometimes it is a combination
of other issues.

Mrs Donovan queried what was the impact from Stafford or Mid
Staffs. Dr Barton stated that statistics were available from when
Stafford closed A&E. It was noted that we need to transparency
for commissioners ;Mr A Rogers to take forward.

Secondly, Mrs Donovan queried what was the majority being
discharged and what % come back to CAMHS Tier 3. Dr Barton
commented that all have at least one follow up.

Thirdly, Mrs Donovan commented with regard to A&E and RAID,
is there a stronger connection? Dr Barton agreed we have done
some work and we need to take forward and share skills.

Mr A
Rogers




It was noted by the board that re-referrals are possible, as long
as these fall within a certain timeframe. Each patient is
discharged with a Safety Plan.

Dr Adeyemo was pleased to see that the intervention of the new
pathway had helped the service.

The Chair thanked Dr Barton and Sue Wheatcroft and noted the
impact for all concerned at times of crisis, such as individuals,
friends and families. It is clear there is a national major issue
about the level of resources for children and mental health.

Received

09/2015

Staff Retirements

Mrs Donovan recognised 5 staff who are retiring this month as
follows, unfortunately these staff were not able to attend today :

Elizabeth Ayre

Liz began her nurse training at St Edward’s Hospital on
September 4th, 1978. After qualifying she worked as a staff
nurse on the Psychiatric Unit at the City General Hospital
(mainly on night duty), for more than ten years before going
back to St Edwards to work in Rehab and at Malloy House.

She began working with the Psychology Service at the City
General Hospital for one day a week in 1994, initially on a
temporary contract whilst continuing to work as a nurse. She
was given a permanent contract as a psychological therapist
with Psychological Services from 1995 and has remained in this
role to the present day.

Angela Barton

Angela has worked contributed some 39 years, latterly as a
Senior Practitioner at the Sutherland Centre and has been an
important part of ensuring that we have properly looked after
those who needed our care. She commenced with the local
authority as a Social Worker and transferred into the Trust in
2008. Amongst her many talents, she is an Allied Mental Health
Practitioner, a Practice Educator and has worked within several
teams across the Trust. All her colleagues wish her well and the
very best for the future.

Anita Purdy
Anita has worked with the Trust since qualifying as a Staff Nurse

in early 1990s. She has held a Senior Nursing Position for
nearly 15 years of her career. Anita will be sadly missed by all
her staff that she manages and her colleagues who have worked
alongside her. She has also been extremely well thought of by

10




GPs, Consultant Psychiatrists and other professionals and has
been very modest in her achievements.

Helen Quarterly

Helen joined our organisation in 1999 as a Community
Psychiatric Nurse based a Lymebrook Resource Centre and
moved to her latest position 3 years ago when the Wellbeing
Service, originally known as IAPT, was implemented in Earl
House, Newcastle-Under-Lyme. Helen has always
demonstrated commitment and dedication to patient care and
has always been extremely popular with her peers. She will be
missed by all the team.

Stephanie Porter

Stephanie joined the organisation in 2001 and is due to leave on
31 May 2015. She worked as a Community Psychiatric Nursing
for the Wellbeing Service and previous to this worked at
Lymebrook Resource Centre in the same capacity. Stephanie
will be greatly missed by all her colleagues and we wish her well
for the future.

The Chair stated the importance that we acknowledge the length
of service and also recognise the massive amount of continuity
of service.

10/2015

Quality Committee Summary held on 21 April 2015

Mr Sullivan, Non-Executive Director, presented the summary of
the Quality Committee held on 21 April 2015 for assurance
purposes.

The committee received information on policies and these are
recommended for ratification today for a period of 3 years or to
be extended or withdrawn as follows:

e 4.37 External Placements — withdraw as local procedure
not a policy

e |C19 CDIFF

e Volunteer Policy

e 4.19 Equality Scheme — withdraw, replaced by Equality
Delivery System

e 1.04 Complementary Therapies

e Interpretation and Translation Services 7.12 — withdraw,
incorporated in information on the Staff Information Desk

e MHA12 Section 17 Leave Procedure

o RO05 Restricted Access and Locked Doors — extend until
30 June 2015

11




1.03 Medicines Management Policy
1.34 Pulse Oximetry Guidelines
1.70 Managing Allegations of Abuse

e 4.22 Children Visiting mental health and LD settings
Ratified

As part of the Director of Quality Report, the Quality Committee
reviewed the New Confidential Enquiry Report, which
summarises the findings of a report published in March 2015.
The report focuses on inpatient suicides during January 2006 —
December 2012.

In terms of reports for assurance, the Quality committee
reviewed:;

Quality Impact Assessment on Cost Improvement
Programme (CIPs) in particular report 2014/15, which did
not identify any specific issues of concern, however there
was general agreement to monitor quality impact more
closely and working with the dashboard will assist with this.

Nurse Staffing Performance Monthly report — March 2015
was received for assurance purposes.

Eliminating Mixed Sex Accommodation Action Plan — Q4
2014/15 the Trust is compliant and declaration will be
posted onto the Trust's website.

Quality Metrics reviewed from Performance Quality
Management Framework Report (PQMF) Month 12

Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) Action Plan update..

Domain reports received in terms of Patient safety, Clinical
effectiveness, Organisational safety and efficiency and
Customer focus.

The committee scrutinised Risks to Quality of Service —
M12.

Received the Directorate Performance Reports.

The Quality Committee received an update on the change
in the delivery of current model of day hospital services
concerning Marrow House and Abbots House. This was a
Commissioner lead process —

Update and progress regarding the CQC Quality Assurance
Programme.

12




Finally, Mr Sullivan noted that the Quality Committee discussed
in some detail the importance of having Patient Stories as part of
their agenda and having appropriate patient representation; Mr
Dinwiddy to report back to the Quality Committee next month.

Received

11/2015

Safe Staffing Monthly report

Mr Dinwiddy, Interim Director of Nursing and Quality, presented
the assurance report which outlines the monthly performance of
the Trust in relation to planned vs actual nursing staffing levels
during the data collection period (1 — 31 March  2015) in line
with the National Quality Board expectation.

The performance relating to the fill rate (actual numbers of staff
deployed vs numbers planned) on the wards for March was
98.4%: being a total fill rate of 96.25 for registered nurses and
100.5% for HCSWs. The position reflects that ward managers
are effectively deploying additional staff to meet increasing
patient needs as necessary.

The Board noted the following;

e Six monthly report due at next month’s Trust Board
meeting

e As we go forward, this report will include increasing
numbers of easy read metrics

e Community teams are currently being assessed and
methodology being developed in order to measure
staffing requirements by team. (This is not included
today)

e |t was highlighted again that we have deployed
98.4%,

e slightly less for Registered nurses and more for
HCSWs.

e Incidents on ward 1 have increased, however level
of harm decreased.

e Telford — sickness rate has increased however this
will be improved at the time of the next report

13




e Several vacancies in Darwin, though two posts have
been recruited to with imminent start dates.

e Ward 2 — 17 year old admitted and has required
high level of staffing — admitted in late March and
discharged in April 2015. Admission to an adult ward
was clinically appropriate.

Mr Sullivan commented on the recruiting to vacancies and the
importance of their progress, in addition he noted the
percentage of temporary staff is not acceptable. Mr Sullivan
was pleased to hear that community teams would be included
and welcomed the increased data and metrics for further
assurance and scrutiny by the board. He further noted that he
would like to see complaints and incidents contained within the
report in order to gain an overview and review the quality of
service and safety.

Mrs Donovan thanked Mr Dinwiddy and stated that the report is
improving month on month.

Mr Dinwiddy alerted the Board that the TDA had raised concerns
regarding some data supplied via the national reporting method,
which showed us to be down on our fill rate. On analysis, it
appeared that there has been some anomalies (due to some
services being reported wrongly, eg Chebsey Close showing 0%
rather than being reported as no longer being provided, which
has now been rectified. Furthermore, Mr Dinwiddy noted a
meeting is scheduled with the TDA and colleagues on 11 May
2015 to discuss further.

Mr Draycott gave assurance with regard to Mr Sullivan’s
comments on recruitment. He confirmed that an advert has
gone out for a campaign locally and surrounding areas and will
interview in late May and June. The plan is to hold two interview
days, to fill 23 vacancies with a ‘One Stop Shop’ to include
occupational health, DBS checks, intended to speed up the
process.

The Chair requested that the Board receive a regular report on
recruitment and Mr Draycott agreed that he would take this
forward

Mrs Johnson asked if the two members of staff from Ward 1
were back at work following the serious incidents that had
occurred with distressed patients?

Mr
Dinwiddy

Mr
Draycott
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Dr Adeyemo confirmed the members of staff were now back at
work. Mrs Donovan noted that she had written out to the
individuals concerned.

Mr A Rogers commented that the report includes more data
which is very helpful, however this is data without assurances.
Mr Dinwiddy noted that the reports are evolving and will further
help to strengthen the information and assurance to the Board.

Ms Harvey commented that the report gave clear information
and wondered how we can improve how we share these reports.
She queried whether this could come to JNCC in order to share
with trade unions. It was agreed this would be very beneficial
and logical. Mr Dinwiddy to forward to Ms Harvey.

Mrs Hilda Johnson further commented and thanked the board
for the informative report. It was noted that she had already
spoken with Rachel Nicolaou, Ward Manager, on Ward 2 as
noted at last month’s meeting for her tremendous efforts to
maintain safe staffing levels. The possibility of inserting a link on
Newsround in respect of staffing levels was also considered.

Mrs H Johnson also noted that she had had conversations with
Mr Oakes regarding staffing levels within community services
and that the complexity of caseloads should also be considered,
which was noted to be part of the six big ticket work.

Finally, the Chair commented on the meaningful reports which
have become much improved and moving in the right direction.
The recruitment campaign is also crucial and high profile.

Received

Mr
Dinwiddy

12/2015

Financial Performance — Month 12

Ms A Harrison, Interim Director of Finance, presented this report
and highlighted the headline performance for the period to the
end of 31 March 2015

The Trusts financial performance is a retained surplus

of £0.425m and £0.768m surplus at ‘adjusted financial
performance’. This performance is a favourable variance
against Plan and delivers the Trust’s statutory duty for the

year.

The Trust is reporting an achievement in full against the

CIP plan of £4.08m.

The cash balance as at 31 March 2015 was £6.8m.

The net capital expenditure is a negative £0.741m,

which represents an undershoot of £2.241m against the

CRL of £1.5m.

The Continuity of service Risk Rating is reported as

3 in line with the plan.
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The Board is asked to note the 1% surplus the Trust has
achieved with CIPs, albeit with the high value of non-recurrent
CIPs addressing 2015/16.

The Board is also asked to note the capital expenditure position
of an undershoot against the Trust's Capital Resource Limit.
However, we have a much better platform for more innovating
capital schemes going forward.

Ms Harrison was pleased to note the Accounts were finished
and prepared on 23 April 2015, in readiness for the Auditors to
commence their review and we do not anticipate any issues.

Overall, it is essentially very good news all round.

Received

13/2015

Assurance Report - Finance and Performance Committee
Report — 23 April 2015

Mr Gadsby, Non-Executive Director, presented the assurance
report to the Trust Board from the Finance and Performance
Committee held on 23 April 2015.

Mr Gadsby reiterated the achievements with the financial targets
for 2014/15. He noted that he had subsequently met with the
Finance team and conducted a page turn for the submission of
the Accounts and gave assurance that he did not expect
anything that is material to come out of the audits.

It was noted that the Trust had delivered its 2014/15 CIP target
of £4.08m, however Mr Gadsby noted that there is a significant
element of non-recurring (over a third) which is unacceptable
and that going forward a review of CIP should be more robust
to provide the board with the assurance it needs in this regard.

With regard to Capital, the Finance and Performance Committee
will have a standing agenda item for capital reporting going
forward. Mr Hughes and Mr Gadsby will also be working
together in this area in order to invest in the growth of the
organisation.

The Chair and Mrs Donovan echoed the Finance and
Performance Committee’s congratulations to all the finance staff
for their achievements and noted the remarkable position the
Trust is in. The Chair and Mrs Donovan also personally thanked
Ms Harrison.

It was proposed to write thank you letters to all those concerned.

Mrs
Donovan
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Received

14/2015

TDA Accountability Framework 2015/16

Ms Harrison, Interim Director of Finance, presented this report
which is produced each year by the Trust Development Authority
(TDA) for guidance purposes for the Trust Board.

It was noted that the number of measures have increased by
approx 20. The focus is on Friends and Families and 18 weeks
referral to treatment.

This will form part of work with the balanced score card report.
Mrs Donovan requested that this document be summarised to
understand how it links into our 5-Year plan going forward. Mr
Hughes to bring back.

Received

15/2015

Performance and Quality Management Framework Report
(PQMF) Month 12

Ms Harrison, Interim Director of Finance, presented this report.
The report provides the Board with a summary of performance
to the end of Month 12.

It was noted there is a range of 95 metrics in place to monitor
performance, quality and outcomes. At month 12, 58 metrics
were rated as Green, 1 rated as Amber, 6 rated as red and 28
unrated due to the absence of targets which are monitored to
identify and respond to trends.

Ms Harrison commented that the report has not changed
significantly but there are 2 new reds identified in relation to
prevention of pressure ulcers and admission of a young person
under 18 to an adult wards.

Discussion took place regarding the Pressure Ulcers metric —
which is normally a rare event in the Trust. Mr Dinwiddy
commented that this was in respect of a patient on Ward 7, while
it is not clear exactly where this occurred, we have chosen to
report it. This was picked up when the patient was admitted to
University Hospital North Midlands. . The Chairman noted his
disappointment with this, particularly all the work that had been
undertaken, led by Norah Smith, who has since left the Trust.

Mr Dinwiddy noted that action has been taken to review our links
with the Tissue Viability Team and this is being led by Ward
Manager Janet Taylor on Ward 5. A further update will be

M
Dinwiddy
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reported to the Board next month.

Further debate took place regarding the IAPT metric - Mrs
Donovan confirmed we have had some more resources in this
area. In addition, we are measuring performance of SLAs with
Mind and Changes. Mr Rogers noted the good improvements
with data for IAPT.

In relation to the presentation from the CAMHS Priority Team,
Mr A Rogers noted that CPA performance held by the TDA is
lower than ours and this is currently being validated. The issue
also is about the timing of the data and fundamentally, as this is
late data it was agreed that we need to input all data within 6
weeks of CPA in a more timely way, plus when Payment by
Results is introduced, we will not get paid for late submissions.

It was noted that work is underway to develop standard
operating procedures, therefore at this time it is difficult to plan
or forecast an improvement. Mr Rogers noted however, that
admission on this occasion was the safest solution for this
individual.

Mrs Donovan drew attention to this metric and further stated that
the Standard Operating Procedure had been discussed at the
SLT group. Mr Sullivan queried whether this was justified as a
clinically appropriate admission. Dr Adeyemo re-confirmed that
it was clinically appropriate but due to reporting requirements it
would still need be recorded as a serious incident.

Mr Sullivan made some observations and raised some
concerns in that there are a number of reds increasing month on
month. In some areas these do not have direct impact on
patient care and patient services, however it is important we see
improvements, ie Mental Health Tribunal Process ; not writing
reports on time, this is not acceptable because it is likely that
the patient is not receiving an acceptable level of service.

Mrs Donovan agreed with Mr Sullivan and noted that these
issues should be transparent, hence the reporting metric. In
addition, a policy had been agreed by the Senior Leadership
Team for further review and learning in this area. Dr Adeyemo
noted that there has been an improvement from the previous
month from 25% to 60% and Clinical Directors were leading on
taking this forward.

Mrs B Johnson noted that the action plan lacked timescales for
deadlines. Ms Harrison to ensure included for future reports to
the Board.

The Chair commented on the strong focus on timescales for the
red items.

Ms A
Harrison
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Mr A Rogers drew attention to Appendix 1 — Update on Changes
to Access and Crisis Team, this paper updates the Board and
evidences and identifies the following elements;
e Recognising that the change is newly embedded, initial
data is overwhelmingly positive.

e Commissioners have now recurrently funded the change
and it will therefore be continued.

Mr Draycott commented on the remarkable improvements and
commended the whole team in particular, Nicky Griffiths’
leadership and the Access Team. Mr Sullivan queried whether
we are measuring increased face to face actual assessments?
Mr A Rogers noted that further information could be provided, in
the meantime he drew attention to the detailed statistical
information contained within the appendices.

The Chair commented on the good news with the improvements
to the Access Team. He further requested that Dr Adeyemo
share this report with the LMC.

Received

Ms A
Harrison

Dr
Adeyemo

16/2015

Self-Certifications for the NHS Trust Development Agency

Mrs Harrison, Interim Director of Finance, presented the
executive summary on behalf of the author, Mr Sargeant, Head
of Performance and Information. The summary indicates that the
Executive Team have reviewed, with one change from last
month’s position of compliance to report
Declarations include ;

o Fit proper directors

¢ Registration with CQC
e Provision of integrated care

o Effective arrangements for monitoring and continually
improving the quality of healthcare

e Compliance with TDA Accountability framework

Mrs Donovan noted that based on March 2015 data, the Trust is
declaring compliance with all requirements following successful
delivery of the action plan to address the CQC requirement
(declared non-compliant last month as recommended by the
CQC). The Trust will send this information to the TDA with the
self-certification return.
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Received

17/2015

Assurance Report form the Audit Committee

Mr D Rogers, Chair of the Audit Committee/Non-Executive
Director presented this report which is a summary of the Audit
Committee meeting held on 16 April 2015.

The Audit Committee received a paper detailing the key
milestones and dates associated with the production of 2013/14
Annual Accounts.

A first draft of the Annual Governance Statement was also
received. The final version will be approved at the Audit
committee in June 2015.

Members of the Audit Committee also received the draft Quality
Account. Mr D Rogers noted that this would become a public
document once finalised in June 2015. He also noted that the
Trust should be assured the quality of services are adequate
and the systems we have are approachable. The Quality
Committee also have a role to play in reviewing the content of
the report and giving assurance to the board about its accuracy.

Other areas of assurance were received with the Principal Risk
Register Assurance Report.

The Internal Audit Strategy and Audit Plan for 2015/16 were
approved noting that there was a contingency built into the plan
to help respond to any emerging issues during the year. It was
noted that some of the core internal audit work will be spread out
over 3 years in order for the Trust to focus on other areas of
more risk based assurance

Mr D Rogers noted the Audit Committee was observed by the
Good Governance Institute and that there will be a review of the
current format of the Audit Committee in order to process
matters more effectively and reduce agendas.

Mr Sullivan also commented on the Quality Account document is
well written and informative and that this had been reviewed by
the Quality Committee.

Mrs Storey drew attention to the Internal Auditors conclusion for
the Annual Governance Statement :
‘There are no significant control issues reported for the
Trust in 2014/15 and the draft Head of Internal Audit
opinion is that significant assurance can be given that
there is generally a sound system of internal control
designed to meet the organisations’ objectives and that
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controls are generally being applied consistently”’.

This positive position was acknowledged by the Chair on behalf
of the Board.

Received

18/2015

People and Culture Development Committee Report

Mr Sullivan, Vice Chair of the PCD Committee/ Non-Executive
Director, presented this report which is a summary from the
People and Culture Development Committee meetings which
took place on 23 March 2015 and 20 April 2015.

Mr Sullivan chaired the meeting on 20 April 2015 and
commented as follows ;

There were 2 policies approved ;
e The Retirement Policy

e Shared Parental Leave policy

Ratified

The PCD committee received presentations by exception from
each of the directorate leads on their performance against key
workforce indicators. Key elements were discussed sickness
and absence and mandatory training.

Workforce and Organisational development risks reviewed.

Assurance received in respect of Violence against staff statistics
2013/14 with considerable reductions.

Action plan for the Staff Survey received which is also on today’s
agenda.

Information received on Stress Reduction plan, whereby the
committee received a presentation from Prof Ruth Chambers,
Clinical Tele-health Lead for Stoke on Trent CCG, this was
extremely helpful.

Benchmaking data with workforce metrics.

Psychiatry Workforce Review, in summary the report outlined a
projected shortfall of Consultant Psychiatrists as time moves on.

Sickness and Absence Update received and how this is being
monitored and mandated across directorates.
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Mr Draycott also drew attention to the Equality Monitoring Data
Analysis Report 2014, received by the committee lead by